

MINUTES

April 7, 2010, 3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Mary Kay Bauer, Richard Beam, Wayne Billon, Heidi Buchanan, David Claxton, Terre Folger, Eleanor Hilty, John Hodges, Christopher Hoyt, Frank Lockwood, Ron Mau, David McCord, Erin  McNelis, Jane Perlmutter, Philip Sanger, Jack Sholder, Jack Summers, Vicki Szabo, Michael Thomas, Chuck Tucker 
Members with Proxies:

Beverly Collins, Chris Cooper, Steven Ha, David Hudson, Rebecca Lasher, Elizabeth McRae, Sean O’Connell, Barbara St. John, Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Laura Wright
Members absent: 
John Bardo, Kyle Carter 
Recorder: 

Ann Green
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________

Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of February 25, 2010 were approved as submitted.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Faculty Assembly/David Claxton: 

David reported that there may be less representation than usual due to other presentations here at Western for the next assembly meeting. Beverly Collins is planning to attend. They will ask Marie Huff if she will be able to attend as well.

SGA/Josh Cotton: 

No report.

Staff Senate/Brenda Holcombe:
No report.
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Collegial Review Council/Mary Kay Bauer: 
Reappointment was discussed several meetings ago and a proposed resolution was sent to Senate members for this meeting. What is proposed is language that codifies and would be put in the handbook that the review process for reappointment happening in the second and fourth year for tenure track candidates rather than the annual process that has been done in the past. We’ve already recommended this action. Motion was made and seconded to adopt the action and was passed.  Questions were raised about when this could be finalized. It will have to go to the Board of Trustees and the Board of Governors and depending on meeting times of these two Boards, it is expected that it can be finalized by fall. Beth Lofquist volunteered to research the dates of the Board meetings and let Richard Beam know so he can notify the Senate.

Academic Policy and Review Council/Wayne Billon:  
CURRICULUM VOTE:

Motion was made and seconded to adopt all pending curriculum changes approved by the University level committees. All proposed changes passed unanimously.

An update of the discussion on the Academic Integrity Policy Procedure at the APRC meeting was given by Erin McNelis, Secretary of APRC. Erin stated that there is the desire for the faculty to be the person that the student dealt with rather than being required that it go to the department head.  The faculty could choose to have it go to the department head, but the desire is to have faculty involvement and choice. The APRC made some suggested language changes and they are going to come back to the APRC meeting with something for Senate to look at and vote on.
Discussion continued and it was communicated that the initial consultation on these things has to happen with faculty level first anyway, although there is current language that requires the department heads be notified. What is being proposed as a change is that the department head doesn’t handle it. The faculty t is the main communicator, but the department head is notified. 

It encourages still to notify judicial affairs so they are aware there has been offense in case there is repeated offense. 

The next item on the agenda is to propose programs with more hours than required. Accreditation requirements and programs change from time to time. Once a program changes and is approved it stays that way and there is no procedure to go back and review if we need that many hours in the program. This proposal points out what the handbook already says about these programs. Since we do a five year review anyway the proposal is to add onto the five year review, a line that says we will need to compare our program with comparable programs in the state with peer and competing institutions and to be sure we are still in line, electives are still in line and if not to write a justification as to why not and what should be changed. Or if they are we show the justification and it stays the same. This is a means of keeping track of the programs over a period of time instead of being done once and forgotten about.
Motion was made to adopt (came from council). 

Discussion:

Comment: Who is the justification filed with and to whom would that be available?

Comment: It would be part of the program review. The program review team, external and internal people, reviews the program and come up with recommendations. Based on what you have put in the self study for the comparison of programs, they could recommend that you change something or not, but it becomes part of the self study.

Comment: I think it would be beneficial for them to have that information available to other departments so they can see what flies and what doesn’t fly at this university in terms of justifying greater or smaller programs. 
Comment: I was opposed to this; just scratching the surface is a number of things in our handbook have not be maintained consistently. For instance about six years ago there was a change that required in Engineering that we count in our major all the prerequisites, Chemistry, Physics, all the Math courses as part of our major as opposed to this unspecified land that is electives. That was not reflected in the maximum of 64 hours that the handbook states. The only reason that we are at 85 is that those were changed six years ago and the rest of the handbook was not changed. I see a need to make consistent all of the requirements that we have across the board and once done then hold people accountable for holding things at certain limits…
Comment: Correct me if I’m wrong, we’re in the same boat, when you do this, we changed curriculum a few years ago and I just explained that for justification, that a lot of the courses were prerequisites that had to be met and also counted for the liberal studies so they are double dipped…
Discussion continued around the amount of time to complete these reviews and the burden likely to fall on faculty who don’t have much time.

Comment: I think having some transparency; making sure programs are considered on equal footing. For example, Computer Science is at 72 hours, Biology is at 72 hours and Chemistry is at 64. Why are we limited where Biology and Computer Sciences is not? I would like to see justification that Computer Science and Biology used to argue for this higher ceiling.

Comment: You probably could get that. The motion on the table is to do nothing but… say that we have a policy that matters to us in having a maximum number of hours in the program and we want to enforce that policy. That’s it; that’s all that this really says.
Comment: You don’t find it funny that we have inconsistencies in those requirements?

Comment: I would have to see those inconsistencies…

Comment: For the moment, we are talking about enforcing one single policy; one that does matter and all that is says here is if a program does not have a worthy explanation. 

Discussion continued with questions about the current limits set at what they are set at, but as comments continued it was brought back to the point of the resolution. 

Comment: The point of this resolution is that these limits currently exist. How they got there is irrelevant. These are what are established for the policy for size of curriculum. If there needs to be an exception there would be a practice for justifying that exception. 
Discussion continued around the need for consistency and transparency of programs. Beth Lofquist felt that all self studies could be posted for review by other departments. Other issues were raised specifically around prerequisites being included in program requirements. It is considered false advertising to tell a student the program is 120 hours and they get into it and find out that there are really more hours in prerequisites. 

Beth Lofquist remarked that a study and table of what other universities were doing in terms of their limits was distributed.
Comment: The resolution is not if you have a large program you need to do this, it is every program will need to do a self study. All programs are to do a five year comparison review. 
Comment: I would be in agreement; if we ensure that the handbook reflects the limits that we put on the programs. 

Discussion continued.

VOTE ON COMPARISON OF PEER PROGRAMS IN PROGRAM REVIEW:

Yes: 23
No: 2

Vote Passed.
Faculty Affairs Council / Frank Lockwood, Chair
There are three (3) resolutions for discussion and vote today. 

The first one is the Task Force to Establish a Memorial for Deceased Faculty Members. Dr. Hurley has volunteered to chair this task force. 
It was decided that the Chair of Faculty Senate would simply ask for volunteers to serve on the Task Force. The proposed resolution suggests a response to the Senate by the November meeting next fall.  

Discussion continued around the type of memorial, location, and how one would be memorialized. Is it for people that die while a faculty member or for those who retire and then die…it sounds to me that it is for people while in service.

Comments: Questions come up…who is going to notify the family…why just honor dead faculty? 

Comment: This is just a resolution to establish a task force to study those issues.

VOTE ON RESOLUTION TO ESTABLISH A TASK FORCE TO RECOMMEND A PROCESS TO ESTABLISH A MEMORIAL FOR DECEASED FACULTY MEMBERS:

Yes: 22
No: 3

Vote Passed.
Jack Sholder agreed to volunteer for the Task Force and Richard Beam will seek three additional volunteers from the general faculty. 

The next resolution is not to have guns on campus. 

Comment: I’m in favor, but I know on other campuses this has brought protests by fringe groups on campus.

Comment from Richard Beam: As I understand  it on campus NC law is that we are a weapons free zone…This resolution is just proposing that we wish to remain this way and encourage the Chancellor to make this known to GA so if something comes up in the legislature that GA or the Chancellor can represent that desire for us.

Comments were heard about the redundancy of this proposal and particularly in light of the fact that it may encourage protests. Responding comments were that there have been legislation in several states to change these laws; it has come up in Georgia. This is a reaffirmation of existing laws that have been challenged and it is not a bad idea to have the desire of the faculty on record.
Comment: This isn’t directed as students; it is directed at legislation.

Comment: Georgia just passed a law and faculty had to fight back… The proposed bill actually included guns on campus and faculty at state institutions had to fight back. The bill that has since been passed allows them within 1000 feet of campus so that was the compromise. 

Discussion continued.

The question was called and no opposition was heard.

VOTE ON RESOLUTION STATING THE OPPOSITION BY THE FACULTY OF WESTERN CAROLINA UNIVERSITY TO GUNS ON CAMPUS:

Yes: 
No: 
Vote Passed.
The last resolution to establish a task force to recommend policies pertaining to a process to support faculty scholarship as called for by Jack Summers. Concerns were included on the back side of the resolution that was distributed.

Comment from Richard Beam: This calls for faculty representatives by the Senate where is this from the Senate?

Comment: Yes, from Senators.

Comment from Jack Summers: I would have included everybody, but I would like to see this get rolling by the end of the semester. 

Comment: Can we change the word (elected) from to (elected) by the Faculty Senate?  

Comment: Fine.

Comment: The point was made that there are going to be a lot of issues that people are going to want to be addressed. The task force may not be able to address these questions; it doesn’t mean they aren’t important; it doesn’t mean the people on this committee don’t think they are important. They may not have time to address them all and then they can bundle it together and address the scholarship committee. The way this is structured there will be five faculty members and in addition there will be non-voting members including one of the deans, the dean of research, Scott Higgins, Chuck Wooten, a representative from the Council of Deans, a representative from university counsel…and the Provost has expressed interest in serving on the committee as well. Further details contained in the Resolution were expressed for the benefit of the Senate.
VOTE ON RESOLUTION STATING THE OPPOSITION BY THE FACULTY OF WESTERN CAROLINA UNIVERSITY TO GUNS ON CAMPUS:

Yes: 27

No: 0
Vote Passed.
Nominations for Volunteers were taken. Phillip Sanger, Jack Summers and Cheryl Waters Tormey were named. Richard Beam will be in contact with Scott Higgins to seek members for the Research Council and will let the provost know. Jack Summers has spoken with them already.
OTHER

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Old Business:

Comment: What is the status of the task force for examining the Gen Ed program? 

Comment from Richard Beam: You are anticipating my report but that is alright. My understanding is the College of Education is electing their representatives this week. I’ve heard from all other units except the College of Business and I sent them an email again yesterday or might have been the day before. It is hard to have a meeting until we have membership. I do intend to keep twisting arms until we have representatives from all units. But, given the makeup of that force we have three members of fifteen are from the College of Business and it seems unlikely we are going to be able to do much with twenty percent of the group unavailable.
Comment: Did the dean respond?

Comment: I have not seen a response to the email that I sent yesterday.

Comment: They didn’t respond to an email in February either.

Comment: Perhaps that is a subject you should bring up to the Provost.

Comment: You also can tell them there will only be one representative from the College of Business on the faculty senate next year, some of us can’t do it, we would, but our colleagues from the College of Business are sitting our hands pretty well.

Comment: Well, if the College of Business opts to not participate that would be subject for action by the Senate at the appropriate time that would be in the fall.

Comment: I’ve butted heads with enough deans in the past several years, I would rather not bust heads with anymore…I suppose I could be wrong, is there anybody from the College of Business who know there has been anything processed for determining who the representatives for this task force might be?
Comment: I haven’t seen anything.
Comment: They haven’t an email. Jim DeConinck our secretary of our faculty sends out all these votes. I’m sure he gets them from the dean.

New Business

Beth Lofquist: David (McCord) and Alan Socha have done an extensive study of the Student Assessment of Instruction and the reliability and validity of the instrument and they have come up with some interesting outcomes; quite positive things actually with the use of the instruments themselves. The problem that still remains is our response rates as you all know and I’m sure there are other problems as well. Kyle is wanting to propose to the Senate that we’ve had this practice; we’ve been abiding by the Faculty Senate parameters is that it is time to test and study those parameters to see if they are achieving what they need to be achieving. Are they taking care of biases that we thought that they would. He would like to propose that we get together a group to really pilot and study the parameters such as they have to be so many days prior to the end of the semester; those rules that we established to see what effect those rules have at this point. We sent out a proposal to you to read and it is asking to designate a subgroup to carry out pilot studies to determine whether any of the current restrictions can be modified or relaxed; to see if they are being effective.

Comment from Richard Beam: I would suggest; this is not in form of anything we can take action on, but I would ask if David, if you and Alan would participate in helping on this and perhaps Anna of the Coulter Center could work with them as a group to arrange for further study of this question. 

Comment from David McCord: There is a ground level faculty issue here that needs to be part of this process and not just the technical analysis. It has to do with incentives and because you can distort the results by incentives by giving everybody 5 points who does is. It is a good measuring device, but you can bend a ruler; you know you can distort any measuring advice. To protect against that because that will start to happen…something needs to be done university wide so you don’t get local variations. We need to something either with withholding grades until they complete or at least respond to that check box; some incentives.
Discussion continued. A suggestion was made to have additional representatives from a wider group including a suggestion to have someone from student government.
Comment: I would also simultaneously, although I do like the idea of withholding grades, but I think it would be interesting to do some research as to why do students tell us they don’t do it? I have a feeling it is because they perceive it as being very distant, very separate, very disconnected. I beg them to do it and I get a 28% rate and that’s been consistent. The only people filling it out are the 5 people who really aren’t happy with their grade or didn’t like the class. And then I have 25 other students who don’t give me anything. I would just like to understand why…
Comment: The conclusion you could come to is the system (doesn’t work)….

Comment: Other campuses do not do it online. 
Comment: They (GA) do not mandate that it be done online. 

Comment: I have no problem with the instrument or its validity, but I do have a problem with it being online because I think my students, what they are telling me is they get this email and it’s too much trouble to go and do it.

Comment: It’s there time versus the few minutes you have a lecture in class.

Comment from Beth Lofquist: There’s also a matrix that compares the online and the paper all the different components of both systems. I’ll get that and distribute it to you as well. It does show some comparisons and the cost savings and the issue, you are right, is the response rate. 

Comment: If we are doing this for cost savings, it’s stupid. Because we’re not getting the feedback.

Comments and discussion continued about the low response rate and the issue of having the instrument online versus on paper.

A suggestion was made to have Alan Socha come and for Faculty Senate members to bring comments from their colleagues. 

The chair will entertain a motion that the Senate designate a subgroup to carry out studies to evaluate these questions.
VOTE ON PROPOSAL FOR SENATE TO DESIGNATE A SUBGROUP TO EVALUATE SAI:

Yes: 27

No: 0
Vote Passed.
Richard Beam asked that Anna McFadden serve as external chair and work with Alan Socha and David McCord to contact SGA to see if we can get some student representation and others from the faculty, generally. 

It was reiterated that in the next Faculty Senate there would be a fifteen minute brainstorming session on the topic. It was discussed that it would be desirable before the end of the year or over the summer to come up with some ideas that could be tried in the fall.
Beth Lofquist let everyone know that all of students, faculty and staff will be getting a survey about January Mini-mester.

Report from Richard Beam, Chair:

I am pleased to report as of the first week all colleges’ bylaws are on the Provost website. All units are in compliance with our request of earlier this year.

The Domestic Partners Task Force that I’ve been on has completed work and I believes those recommendations have been sent forward for adoption to the chancellor and his approval. 

My belief is that at the recommendation of legal counsel is that those recommendations would be considered human resources rather than university policies that deal with benefits. Our recommendations are to extend all available benefits such as use of library, facilities, and non-state benefits; anything that can be utilized by a spouse can also be available to domestic partners. I have not heard that that has been formally approved by the chancellor, but I have no reason to believe that it won’t as of yet.

Comment: Wasn’t that approved in a resolution a year or so ago. The chancellor approved moving forward with that? 

Response: He may have. This would be implemented by HR. As I suggested earlier it is my intention to try to call a meeting of our liberal studies task force as soon as I have membership and I will keep plugging away at that…I have every intention of trying to call such a meeting as soon as I have representatives to do it.

Comment: I would call a meeting and send it out to the College of Business and the representatives when you get it; ask them to come.

Richard continued by reminding everyone that the faculty elections are going on the week and hopes everyone got the email at the beginning of the week and participated. 
You also should know this already, but there will be a required Open Forum on the amendments we have proposed in the Constitution and By-laws on April 19th at 3:30 in the UC Theatre with voting planned at the end of that week.

The Faculty Awards Convocation is coming up at 3:30 at April 16th, Friday of next week at Fine and Performing Arts. I hope we will get good faculty representation there for that.

This concludes the report from Richard Beam.

A comment was made about a recent public display on the UC front lawn that was considered to be highly offensive. Concern was expressed about it being so offensive and so public since it was in the center of campus. Several members agreed with the offensiveness of the display. However, this was conducted at the Free Speech Zone on campus. Suggestions were made to have free speech zone at a less obvious spot on campus. There were opposing views expressed, particularly stating that having limitations on free speech can be a slippery slope. People have the right to express ideas.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:40 p.m.
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